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ACTUAL REPORT: ALL NAMES HAVE BEEN FICTIONALIZED 
 
 
Dear Mr. Grainer: 
 
 On March 2, 2017, I received your email with regard to the 
above-captioned individual’s workers’ compensation lawsuit 
naming Indecorp as the defendant.  In asking me to participate 
in this case you provided me with a 32-page report from Dr. 
Harold Lowry, a psychiatrist, who produced that document in his 
capacity as a Qualified Medical Evaluator.  You also provided me 
with 480 pages of Mr. Porter’s records consisting of six 
deposition transcripts.  Lastly, you sent me a 22-page article 
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titled “Psychological Autopsy Studies as Diagnostic Tools: Are 
They Methodologically Flawed?”  Dr. Lowry’s September 28, 2014 
report contains the results of his psychological autopsy of Mr. 
Phillip Porter, who reportedly committed suicide on August 30, 
2011.  It is my understanding that a claim has been made on Mr. 
Porter’s behalf alleging that he suffered a psychiatric injury 
as a result of his work experiences at Indecorp.  It is also my 
understanding that Ms. Charlene Porter, Mr. Porter’s widow, is 
seeking compensation from the workers’ compensation system, 
claiming that his suicide was industrially produced.   
 
 As per your contact, it is my understanding that you are 
interested in the credibility of Dr. Lowry’s report pursuant to 
taking deposition testimony from that physician on April 13, 
2017.  It is also my understanding that at some time in the 
future you may ask me to provide expert witness testimony in Mr. 
Porter’s case at either a deposition or in a courtroom.  Having 
reviewed the above-noted document I am writing with my comments.  
Additionally, I would like to note that in referring this case 
for my expert witness opinion and in accepting that assignment 
it is mutually understood that the contents of this document is 
for your use in the named litigation and neither the report nor 
any of its contents will be provided by you either directly or 
indirectly to another person or entity in any form whatsoever 
without my expressed written permission.  In this regard, it is 
also my understanding that this document will not be subject to 
discovery as you are asserting privilege over this assignment, 
which is protected under the work product doctrine. 
 
 

THE PSYCHOLOGICAL AND LEGAL ISSUES 
 
 In determining if the cause of a suicide is an industrially 
produced event there is both relevant statutory and case law.  
In this regard, Labor Code section 3600 states that compensation 
in a death case is to be provided: 
 
(5) Where the injury is not intentionally self-inflicted. 
 
(6) Where the employee has not willfully and deliberately caused 
his or her own death. 
 

Similarly, with respect to case law the court has ruled in 
the case of Burnight v. Industrial Accident Commission 
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(1960)(181 Cal.App.2d 816) that, “Where an employee receives an 
industrial injury and the resultant pain is such that he 
believes he cannot continue to stand it, where he becomes so  
depressed that he feels that there is only one way out, where 
any condition results which causes him to feel that death will 
afford him his only relief, his act of suicide is one directly 
resulting from his injury, unless it appears that he could have 
resisted the impulse to so act.” 

 
My understanding of the relevant laws is that a suicide is 

not a compensable occurrence if it was intentionally self-
inflicted such that the applicant willfully and deliberately 
caused their own demise.  On the other hand, the suicide is 
compensable if it was caused by industrial events and if the act 
itself was the result of an irresistible impulse.   

 
In considering the concept of an “irresistible impulse” it 

should be understood that the term “impulse” is psychologically 
synonymous with an “urge” or a “desire.”  Additionally, the term 
“irresistible” clearly implies that the individual could not 
resist the impulse or had no control over their behavior.  As 
such, it follows that an industrially produced suicide is one in 
which the individual has suddenly or “impulsively” acted in such 
a manner that they take their own life, a behavior over which 
they had no control.  Thus, in asking if a suicide is 
industrially produced the question becomes, “Did the person who 
took their life have no control or resistance ability over their 
impulse or urge to kill themselves, or did that person 
deliberately, willfully and intentionally self-inflict a fatal 
injury while maintaining the ability to control their behavior”?   
 
 

GENERAL APPROACH TO THE PROBLEM 
 
 As noted above, your main concern in providing me with Dr. 
Lowry’s report is the credibility of the conclusions presented 
in that document.  As was also noted above, Mr. Porter 
reportedly committed suicide on August 30, 2011 and Dr. Lowry’s 
report constitutes the results of his psychological autopsy.  In 
the workers’ compensation system, psychological autopsies are 
both similar and different than the usual medical-legal reports.  
They are similar in that they attempt to determine if the worker 
has had a psychiatric injury as a result of their employment as 
Labor Code section 3208.3 defines that concept.  They are 
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different in that the usual major source of information, the 
applicant, is not available to provide data, thereby all of the 
information used by the doctor to arrive at any reliable 
conclusions must come from a combination of interviews by 
friends, relatives, and co-workers as well as medical records 
and other documents (Hjelmeland, H., Dieserud, G., Dyregrov, K., 
Knizek, B., & Leenaars, A. Psychological Autopsy Studies as 
Diagnostic Tools: Are they Methodologically Flawed?  Death 
Studies, 2012, 36, 605-626).  
 
 In regard to all psychological reports, those of 
psychological autopsies included, it should be understood that 
the keystone is the doctor’s diagnosis.  Accordingly, in the 
absence of a credible DSM diagnosis, it is not reasonable to 
conclude that an applicant has had a psychiatric injury as Labor 
Code section 3208.3 defines that concept.  As the current report 
will demonstrate, this is the case with Dr. Lowry’s report 
concerning Mr. Porter.  In this regard, there are insufficient 
data to conclude that Mr. Porter has ever suffered the disorder 
that was diagnosed by Dr. Lowry.  As we shall see, the data 
presented by Dr. Lowry do not rise to the level of credibility 
or substantial evidence supporting the conclusion that Mr. 
Porter had a psychological disorder at the time of his suicide.  
There were also no data indicating that the gunshot that caused 
his death was not intentionally self-inflicted or that Mr. 
Porter did not willfully and deliberately cause that death, as 
is relevant according to Labor Code section 3600.  Additionally, 
and most importantly, there are no data in Dr. Lowry’s report 
indicating that Mr. Porter’s suicide was the result of an 
irresistible impulse. 
 

In taking Dr. Lowry’s deposition testimony I believe that 
it is important to keep a number of things foremost in your 
mind.  The first is that DSM diagnoses are clearly empirically 
defined.  As you will see, there is very little ambiguity in the 
diagnostic criteria in the DSM.  In this regard, the credibility 
of any report hinges on the correlation between the doctor’s 
data and the diagnostic criteria.  If the DSM requires specific 
diagnostic criteria to be met and there are no data in the 
doctor’s report indicating that the applicant has met those 
criteria, then it follows that the diagnosis is not supported.  
In this regard, once the doctor’s diagnosis is dismissed, all of 
the conclusions resting on that diagnosis are unsupportable.  
Specifically, without a credible diagnosis Dr. Lowry’s 
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conclusions about the cause of Mr. Porter’s suicide are not 
credible.  

 
 In regard to the above, two possible avenues of approach to 
your case are to (a) convince the doctor to change his opinion 
about Mr. Porter, or, (b) lay the foundation to convince the 
workers’ compensation judge that the report does not rise to the 
level of substantial medical evidence.  With respect to the 
former, it has been my experience that convincing a doctor to 
change their opinion is a difficult task as doctors frequently 
retreat to their “professional opinion,” which is highly 
subjective and about which they point out is based on “numerous 
years of experience.”  Similarly, while I believe that it is 
likely that you will be able to convince the judge that Dr. 
Lowry’s report does not constitute substantial medical evidence, 
that carries with it the implication that it will be thrown out 
and you may have to start again at further cost to the carrier.  
Accordingly, since it is possible to demonstrate that Dr. 
Lowry’s report is substantially flawed, I would urge you to 
consider a third possibility, which is using the  
information in this report, and Dr. Lowry’s deposition 
testimony, to negotiate a more favorable settlement with the 
applicant’s attorney.  
 
 Moreover, in taking Dr. Lowry’s deposition you should 
consider the following “rule.”  Always direct your questions at 
the doctor’s report.  For example, instead of asking Dr. Lowry 
to describe what was reported to him that led him to his 
conclusions, it is much better to ask him where in his report 
you can find the data that support those conclusions.  The 
reason for this is quite simple.  If you ask the doctor about 
Mr. Porter he can feel free to provide information not in his 
report that may appear to justify some of his conclusions.  
Obviously, that information may or may not be correct for a 
variety of reasons.  However, if you confine your questions to 
what is in his report, no new “evidence” can find its way into 
his testimony.   
 
 Finally, another “rule” I recommend you consider following 
in taking Dr. Lowry’s deposition is be persistent!  A large 
number of the questions I have proposed are aimed at showing 
that the doctor has no support for his conclusions.  
Accordingly, you will find yourself inquiring about the location 
of data that supports the doctor’s positions.  In these cases, 
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you may find Dr. Lowry’s responses have nothing to do with the 
questions being asked.  Specifically, the doctor’s answers to 
simple questions may be indirect, obscure and/or highly 
technical.  When the doctor has not been responsive, or you do 
not understand his answer, simply go back to the question and 
repeat it!  You keep asking that question regardless of the non-
responsive answers until he eventually is forced to say, on the 
record, “I don’t have those data in my report.” 
 
 Of course, the most important factor in taking a doctor’s 
deposition is the questions asked.  In this regard, at the end 
of this report you will find an extensive list of simple 
questions to ask Dr. Lowry that will expose the flaws in his 
report of September 28, 2014.  However, if you decide to use a 
large number or all of these questions I would anticipate that 
the deposition would take longer than one hour and you should 
plan for that occurrence.  Of course, you may wish to select 
only a portion of the questions, or modify them in a manner that 
suits your style, which could allow for a single hour of  
testimony.  I also believe it will be in your best interest to 
take a copy of the DSM-IV to the deposition and display that 
manual in a prominent position. 
 
 

REVIEW OF MEDICAL RECORDS 
 
Review of Dr. Lowry’s Report of September 28, 2014 
 

On September 28, 2014, Dr. Lowry submitted a 32-page 
“QUALIFIED PSYCHIATRIC MEDICAL EXAMINATION” report of what he 
said was his attempt to obtain information about Mr. Porter’s 
psychological status leading up to his suicide on August 30, 
2011.  On page 1, Dr. Lowry reported that he interviewed Mr. 
Porter’s wife, Charlene Porter.  On page 2, Dr. Lowry stated 
that his report was based on two hours of face-to-face contact 
with Ms. Porter.  

 
Moving on to the crucial point of Dr. Lowry’s diagnosis, an 

examination of page 19 reveals that he stated he used the DSM-IV 
in diagnosing a “Major Depressive Disorder” (296.20) on Axis I.  
Unfortunately, Dr. Lowry left out Axis II and Axis V where the 
doctor normally provides information about Personality Disorders 
and the individual’s current and past levels of Global 
Assessment of Functioning (GAF), respectively.  This is 
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especially important since Personality Disorders are lifelong 
patterns that become evident no later than early adulthood.  
They present as an enduring pattern of inflexible and pervasive 
behaviors that occur across a broad range of personal and social 
situations and lead to clinically significant distress or 
impairment in social, occupational or other important areas of 
functioning.  In order to diagnose a Personality Disorder 
correctly, the diagnosing practitioner must obtain data 
indicating that there is a history demonstrating that the 
individual meets the criteria specified by the DSM.  
Nonetheless, on page 20 Dr. Lowry stated his opinion that Mr. 
Porter’s “Major Depressive Disorder” was caused by the events of 
his employment with Indecorp.   
 

As noted above, Dr. Lowry was very explicit in stating on 
page 19 that he arrived at his diagnosis of Mr. Porter by using 
the DSM-IV.  This appears to be a violation of Labor Code 
Section 3208.3, which requires the use of the DSM-IV-TR.  In 
this regard, the DSM-IV-TR was published in May, 2000, rendering 
the DSM-IV obsolete at that time.  Accordingly, the use of the 
DSM-IV in September, 2014 is a substantial flaw in the Lowry 
report.  Nevertheless, for purposes of discussion I will assume 
that Dr. Lowry used the correct diagnostic manual, which it was 
not, and confine my discussion to the DSM-IV.  Incidentally, in 
this case, the diagnostic criteria for the diagnosis provided by 
Dr. Lowry are the same in both diagnostic manuals.  However, in 
passing, it is interesting to note that while many of the 
diagnostic criteria for disorders found in the DSM-IV-TR are the 
same as those found in the DSM-IV there are substantial 
differences in the two diagnostic manuals as summarized on pages 
829 through 843 of the DSM-IV-TR.  I mention this in the event 
that you encounter the argument that the two diagnostic manuals 
are the same.  In fact, not only are multiple diagnoses 
different but the discussions of the various disorders are also 
dissimilar in a multitude of fashions.  For example, not only 
were a majority of the paragraphs in the DSM-IV revised to 
provide up-to-date information about the various disorders, 
information needed to make correct diagnoses, but the 
instructions for arriving at a GAF score were greatly expanded.  
Additional information about the differences between the DSM-IV 
and the DSM-IV-TR can be found on the American Psychiatric 
Associations website (http://www.psychiatry.org).  Regardless, 
in addition to a possible violation of the Labor Code, the use 
of the DSM-IV must be considered to be a substantial flaw in Dr. 
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Lowry’s methodology as well as a violation of community 
standards in psychology and psychiatry for the evaluation of 
workers’ compensation claimants and the preparation of reports 
for the workers’ compensation courts.   
 
 On balance, a reading of Dr. Lowry’s report of September 
28, 2014 reveals that it is substantially flawed, grossly 
lacking in credibility, and completely incapable of proving or 
disproving a disputed medical fact or a contested claim or 
demonstrating that Mr. Porter had suffered a psychiatric injury 
as a result of his work at Indecorp.  In order to understand the 
reasons for arriving at these conclusions, it is necessary to 
consider a variety of data.  These data are provided below. 
 
 
Dr. Lowry’s diagnosis of a “Major Depressive Disorder” (296.20) 
 

As noted above, Dr. Lowry diagnosed a “Major Depressive 
Disorder” (296.20) on Axis I.  Before proceeding to discuss the 
data in Dr. Lowry’s report it is highly relevant to note that 
his diagnosis is incomplete.  Specifically, it should be noted 
that a reading of page 340 of the DSM-IV indicates that in order 
to diagnose any form of a Major Depressive Disorder correctly it 
is necessary to specify whether the disorder has been of the 
Single Episode or the Recurrent variety and also to specify the 
severity of the disorder.  In fact, the DSM-IV indicates that 
not only must the doctor verbally describe these factors but 
they must also provide numerical diagnostic codes to 
unambiguously identify the specific Major Depressive Disorder 
they wish to diagnose.  All of these numerical diagnostic codes 
for Major Depressive Disorders are five digits long with the 
first three digits being “296.”  A full discussion of the 
meaning of the five digit diagnostic codes is on page 340 of the 
DSM-IV and appears in Appendix A of this report.  Clearly, Dr. 
Lowry did not specify on page 19 if it was his opinion that Mr. 
Porter’s DSM-IV disorder was of the Mild, Moderate, Severe With 
Psychotic Features or Severe Without Psychotic Features 
severity.  The net result of this failure is a lack of 
understanding or gross ambiguity in what Dr. Lowry had intended 
to diagnose, if he had any such opinion.  In short, Dr. Lowry 
did not verbally describe the nature of the Major Depressive 
Disorder.  This ambiguity is an obvious and substantial flaw in 
his report.  Nonetheless, judging by the numerical diagnostic 
code provided by Dr. Lowry, 296.20, it will be assumed that he 
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intended to diagnose a Major Depressive Disorder, Single 
Episode, Unspecified (296.20). 
 

A reading of page 327 of the DSM-IV reveals that a Major 
Depressive Disorder is a severe Mood Disorder that is 
characterized by a pervasive clinical depression and a series of 
associated symptoms.  The severity of a Major Depressive 
Disorder often mandates that the patient be given substantial 
anti-depressant medication, psychotherapy, hospitalization and 
possibly electroconvulsive shock therapy (Karasu, T.D. et al., 
Practice Guideline for Major Depressive Disorder in Adults, 
American Psychiatric Association Practice Guidelines, 1993, 
Washington, D.C.).  As noted above, according to the DSM-IV, 
Major Depressive Disorders fall into two categories:  Recurrent 
or Single Episode.  Recurrent Major Depressive Disorders are 
correctly diagnosed when the individual has had two or more 
Major Depressive Episodes.  Single Episode Major Depressive 
Disorders are correctly diagnosed when the individual has had 
only one Major Depressive Disorder.  Additionally, a Major 
Depressive Disorder is correctly diagnosed when the individual 
presents with at least five of nine specific symptoms.  These 
symptoms are given in the list below.  In addition to presenting 
with at least five of nine symptoms, the patient must exhibit 
Symptom 1 or Symptom 2.  Moreover, the doctor must identify the 
severity of the disorder.  If the patient presents with five or 
six symptoms, the diagnostic modifier “Mild” is used in 
specifying the disorder.  If the individual presents with most 
of the nine symptoms as well as “clear-cut observable 
disability” (e.g., inability to work or care for children), the 
correct diagnostic modifier is “Severe Without Psychotic 
Features.”  In order to use the modifier “Moderate,” the patient 
must present with a severity of the disorder that is 
intermediate between Mild and Severe.  In particular, the 
patient must present with more than five or six depressive 
symptoms.  By using the diagnostic code of “296.20” Dr. Lowry 
was explicitly stating that the Severity of Mr. Porter’s Major 
Depressive Disorder was Unspecified, or that he did not have 
enough information about Mr. Porter to understand the nature of 
his condition.  In this respect, it is difficult to understand 
why Dr. Lowry chose not to obtain more information from Charlene 
Porter that would have allowed him to specify the supposed 
nature of the Severity of Mr. Porter’s Major Depressive 
Disorder.  A copy of page 327 of the DSM-IV is provided below as 
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Appendix B.  A reading of the DSM-IV indicates that the nine 
possible symptoms of a Major Depressive Disorder are: 
 
1. Depressed mood most of the day, nearly every day. 
 
2.  Markedly diminished interest or pleasure in all, or almost 

all, activities most of the day, nearly every day. 
 
3. Significant weight loss or weight gain while not dieting or 

a decrease or increase in appetite, nearly every day. 
 
4.  Insomnia or hypersomnia nearly every day. 
 
5.  Psychomotor agitation or retardation nearly every day. 
 
6.  Fatigue or loss of energy nearly every day. 
 
7.  Feelings of worthlessness or excessive or inappropriate 

guilt nearly every day. 
 
8.  Diminished ability to think or concentrate or 

indecisiveness, nearly every day. 
 
9. Recurrent thoughts of death, recurrent suicidal ideation 

without a specific plan, or a suicidal attempt, or a 
specific plan for committing suicide.  

 
The most important question that has to be asked about Dr. 

Lowry’s conclusions is, “Are there any data in his report 
consistent with his diagnosis?”  As we shall see, when those 
data are examined the answer is a resounding “No.”  There are 
also no data indicating that Mr. Porter’s suicide was not 
intentionally self-inflicted.  There are also no data indicating 
that Mr. Porter did not willfully and deliberately cause his own 
death or that his death was the result of an irresistible 
impulse. 

 
A reading of pages 3 through 19 of Dr. Lowry’s report 

reveals that on those pages he discussed information provided by 
Charlene Porter about what she said were Mr. Porter’s symptoms.  
Specifically, Dr. Lowry reported that Ms. Porter stated that her 
husband had symptoms or complaints that consisted of,  

 
“physical and emotional symptoms” (3) 
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irritable (3), (5), (12), (17) 
argumentative (3), (19)  
resentful (5), (12) 
frustrated (5), (7), (12), (17) 
snippy (5) 
short (5) 
exasperated (5) 
sleep problems (5), (17) 
weight loss (5), (17) 
feeling daunted (6) 
“tiredness” (10) 
overwhelmed (12) 
exhausted (12) 
distraught (12) 
duress (16) 
short-tempered (17) 
unusual behavior (19) 
 
While Dr. Lowry reportedly had a face-to-face interview 

lasting two hours, when one reads pages 3 through 12 of his 
report there is no information obtained from Charlene Porter 
indicating that he observed any of the nine possible symptoms of 
any form of a Major Depressive Disorder.  There most certainly 
was no indication that there was any history of sufficient 
complaints indicative of a Major Depressive Disorder.  In this 
respect, it should be understood that in order to support any 
DSM-IV diagnosis the doctor must describe in detail the 
patient’s symptoms providing information about those symptoms 
with respect to their qualitative nature as well as their 
frequency, intensity, duration, onset, and course over time.  If 
for no other reason, a reading of the DSM-IV reveals that 8 of 
the 9 symptoms of a Major Depressive Disorder must be found to 
occur at least “nearly every day.”  Quite clearly, there is no 
agreement between Dr. Lowry’s history of Mr. Porter’s symptoms 
or complaints as reported by Charlene Porter and the DSM-IV 
criteria for a Major Depressive Disorder.  Additionally, there 
is no doubt that the absence of a complete history of the 
applicant’s symptoms is a substantial flaw in Dr. Lowry’s report 
and an obvious barrier to concluding that Mr. Porter was 
suffering from any form of a Major Depressive Disorder at the 
time of his suicide.  It also should be noted that the absence 
of a complete history is a violation of standards in psychology 
and psychiatry for the evaluation of workers’ compensation 
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applicants and the preparation of reports for the workers’ 
compensation court. 

 
With respect to Charlene Porter’s report of Mr. Porter’s 

sleep problems, Dr. Lowry reported on page 5 that he had 
“trouble sleeping.”  Similarly, on page 12 Dr. Lowry reported 
that Charlene described Mr. Porter as “exhausted because of his 
required exorbitant employment responsibilities without an 
avenue available to resolve the issues.”  However, Dr. Lowry did 
not inquire about Mr. Porter’s sleeping behavior at a time prior 
to his employment at Indecorp that includes data about the 
number of hours of sleep he was getting per night, the time it 
normally was taking him to fall asleep, a history of any middle 
of the night awakening, and a history of any early morning 
awakening.  Further, Dr. Lowry declined to provide any 
historical data about Mr. Porter’s sleeping behavior at the time 
immediately preceding his suicide that includes data about the 
number of hours of sleep he was getting per night, the time it 
normally was taking him to fall asleep, a history of any middle 
of the night awakening, and a history of any early morning 
awakening.    
 

In contrast to obtaining and reporting on a history of Mr. 
Porter, as seen through the eyes of Charlene Porter, Dr. Lowry 
simply chose to make broad generalizations and provide summary 
conclusions.  For example, on page 5 he stated that Charlene 
Porter reported, “He was snippy, short, and appeared exasperated 
when around the family.”  Of course, if Charlene Porter had made 
such a statement, a normal interviewing procedure would require 
Dr. Lowry to ask her about any observations she may have made 
that led her to conclude he was “snippy, short, and appeared 
exasperated.”  Since the word “snippy,” as well as the word 
“short” mean different things to different people, and are 
conclusions that might be arrived at after observing many 
different events and behaviors, it is imperative to clarify what 
the historian had observed.  Unfortunately, if Dr. Lowry made 
any such inquiries he chose not to share them with the reader of 
his report resulting in a situation in which there are no data 
supporting his diagnosis. 

 
It also should be noted that Dr. Lowry had some access to 

Mr. Porter’s medical records.  In this regard, a reading of page 
11 reveals that Dr. Lowry reviewed a medical record of a “Mr. 
Harold Jackson” noting that Dr. Donald J. Marshak, a family 
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practitioner, diagnosed Mr. Jackson with “Depression with mood 
swings including petulant behavior” who was taking 
antidepressant medication.  Unfortunately, it is not clear from 
reading Dr. Lowry’s report if he inadvertently discussed a 
medical record of Mr. Harold Jackson, not Mr. Phillip Porter.   

 
The above discussion notwithstanding, it is clear that a 

review of pages 13 through 15 of Dr. Lowry’s report reveals his 
review of Mr. Porter’s records.  Specifically, on page 14, Dr. 
Lowry reviewed a November, 2004 record from Dr. Donald J. 
Marshak, a family practitioner, who reportedly indicated that 
Mr. Porter experienced mood swings and was “Afraid he is going 
to hurt his family with his temper tantrums.”  Further, on that 
same page Dr. Lowry reviewed a January, 2005 record and a March, 
2005 record from Dr. Marshak, noting that he diagnosed 
“Depression.”  With regard to Dr. Marshak’s psychological-
sounding diagnosis, there is no indication that he took a 
complete psychological history, administered a Mental Status 
Examination or gave Mr. Porter any psychological tests.  There 
was also nothing reported by Dr. Lowry in his review of Dr. 
Marshak’s reports to indicate that Dr. Marshak is a trained or 
qualified examiner in either psychology or psychiatry or arrived 
at a DSM diagnosis.  In fact, contact with the American Board of 
Medical Specialties indicates that Dr. Marshak is not board 
certified in any area.  Accordingly, his comments and 
recommendations of a psychological nature have no known 
validity.   

 
Additionally, and most importantly, Dr. Lowry seemingly 

chose to write his report without reading a coroner’s autopsy 
report.  In this regard, a thorough and complete report from the 
coroner would reveal if Mr. Porter had ingested some drugs, 
either legal or illegal, which could have clouded his judgment 
or had any other medical conditions, such as a prospectively 
fatal illness, which might have precipitated his self-
destructiveness.  At the very least, especially in light of the 
absence of a suicide note, such a report might provide some 
crucial information about Mr. Porter’s state of mind at the time 
of his death and therefore data about its cause.  

 
On balance, Dr. Lowry did not have medical record data from 

any credible mental health professionals who concurred with his 
diagnosis of a Major Depressive Disorder, Single Episode, 
Unspecified (296.20).  In this regard, as pointed out earlier, 
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Dr. Lowry’s use of the modifier or specifier of “Unspecified” 
indicates that he chose not to obtain sufficient information to 
clearly specify the nature of what he concluded was Mr. Porter’s 
mental disorder. 

 
Further, with the exception of Ms. Charlene Porter, Dr. 

Lowry did not seemingly have any collateral sources of 
information in the form of interview data collected from any of 
Mr. Porter’s friends, relatives and/or co-workers.  Nonetheless, 
none of the data collected from Ms. Porter are sufficient to 
support the diagnosis of a “Major Depressive Disorder.”  
Further, what is also crucial and unusual is the absence of a 
complete history of the patient’s current complaints, as seen 
through the eyes of Ms. Porter, and the absence of demonstrably 
credible medical record data to support Dr. Lowry’s diagnosis of 
a “Major Depressive Disorder” and subsequent conclusions, as 
well as the absence of data from collateral sources that could 
support that diagnosis.  All of these factors are substantial 
flaws in the Lowry report that have left it without credibility 
and completely incapable of proving or disproving a contested 
claim or a disputed medical fact.  It is also my opinion that 
these flaws prevent Dr. Lowry’s report of September 28, 2014 
from being considered substantial evidence. 
 

With regard to the litigation of a workers’ compensation 
lawsuit, it is most important to note that a reading of page 10 
of Dr. Lowry’s report reveals the following statements made by 
Ms. Porter, 

 
“When I saw the actual hours worked report after he 
died. I got very upset, realizing how much he had 
actually worked and the reason for his tiredness and 
strange actions.” 
 
“The pressure of being the only person that could keep 
the place running was intense for Ben.” 
 
With all due respect to Dr. Lowry, 
 
1. There are no data in his report indicative of any form 

of a Major Depressive Disorder. 
 
2. There are no data in his report indicating that Mr. 

Porter’s work was the predominant cause of a psychiatric injury 
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because there is no evidence of such an injury, let alone data 
that would warrant an independent observer to conclude that work 
was the predominant cause of such an injury. 

 
3. There are also no data in his report indicating that Mr. 

Porter’s suicide was not intentionally self-inflicted or that he 
did not willfully and deliberately cause his own death or that 
his suicide was the result of an irresistible impulse. 
 
 4. There are also no data supporting Dr. Lowry’s conclusion 
on page 20 that Mr. Porter’s suicide was caused by his 
“employment with Indecorp.”   
 
 
Review of the Deposition Transcript from Dr. Lowry’s Cross-
Examination Taken on July 31, 2015 
 
 There was a 70-page deposition transcript of Dr. Lowry’s 
testimony taken on July 31, 2015 by Mr. Paul Grainer from Miller 
& Frank.  Most notably, on page 61 Dr. Lowry was asked how he 
arrived at his conclusion about the causation of Mr. Porter’s 
psychological disorder.  Dr. Lowry’s response on page 61 was,  
 

“Well, also based upon my psychological testing, the 
medical records, my interview with Charlene, and her 
judgment or her voracity [sic].”   

 
Clearly, Dr. Lowry’s response indicates that he relied on 

Ms. Porter’s MMPI-2 performance in arriving at his conclusions 
about her veracity as well as his diagnosis of Mr. Porter.  In 
this regard, it should be understood that the MMPI-2 is one of 
the many versions of the MMPI that are relied upon by mental 
health professionals to provide information about an 
individual’s credibility, personality and possible 
psychopathology.  However, with all due respect to Dr. Lowry, 
his reliance on Ms. Porter’s MMPI-2 scores is a substantial flaw 
in his report that precludes attaching any credibility to his 
conclusions about Mr. Porter.   

 
 With regard to the above comment that the MMPI-2 provides 
information about the test-taker’s credibility, their 
personality and any possible psychopathology, a reading of the 
first page of the test booklet of the MMPI-2 indicates that the 
person taking the test is explicitly instructed to, “Read each 



RE:  PORTER, Phillip – March 26, 2017      Page 16 
 
              
statement and decide whether it is true as applied to you or 
false as applied to you.”  Accordingly, there is absolutely no 
doubt that the MMPI-2 provides information about the test-
taker’s honesty about themselves, the test-taker’s personality 
and any psychopathology that the test-taker might have.  In this 
regard, it is quite clear that Ms. Charlene Porter’s personality 
and possible psychopathology were not in question at the time of 
Dr. Lowry’s psychological autopsy of Mr. Porter.  As such, it 
appears likely that Dr. Lowry’s primary motivation in giving Ms. 
Porter the MMPI-2 was to determine her credibility.  However, 
any statements about Ms. Porter’s credibility that can be 
obtained from the MMPI-2 are clearly limited to her 
trustworthiness or reliability in providing information about 
herself.  The test does not provide any information about the 
credibility of her statements about Mr. Porter!   
 
 In short, Dr. Lowry’s administering the MMPI-2 to Ms. 
Porter does not provide any information either about Mr. Porter 
or Ms. Porter’s credibility in providing information of her 
deceased husband.  
 
 

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS 
 
As I initially noted, your main reason for referring this 

case to me is the credibility of the psychological autopsy 
report authored by Dr. Harold Lowry, a psychiatrist, writing in 
his capacity as a Qualified Medical Evaluator.  In this regard, 
as discussed above, the keystone of any psychiatric report in a 
workers’ compensation case, whether about an applicant who is 
deceased or living, is the psychological diagnosis.  Clearly, 
without at least a single DSM diagnosis it is not reasonable to 
conclude that an applicant has had a psychiatric injury as a 
result of their work as Labor Code section 3208.3 defines that 
concept.  In this regard, a reading of Dr. Lowry’s report 
reveals that he diagnosed a “Major Depressive Disorder.”  
However, when the data in his report are examined, there simply 
are no interview data obtained from Mr. Porter’s wife, and no 
medical record data or other documents, indicating that Mr. 
Porter had ever had a psychological disorder as a result of his 
work at Indecorp.  Accordingly, Dr. Lowry’s report is 
substantially flawed with regard to his diagnostic conclusions, 
as well as his assertion that Mr. Porter had a psychiatric 
injury as a result of his work at Indecorp.  
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 In addition to the above, unless one collects further data 
concerning Mr. Porter and his suicide, it is unlikely that the 
parties to this litigation will ever know why Mr. Porter chose 
to kill himself.  In this regard, people commit suicide for a 
multitude of reasons, some of which obviously have nothing to do 
with their having a mental disorder.  For example, it is well 
known that people will kill themselves because they have 
developed a fatal illness and do not wish to experience a 
protracted and painful death.  People will also sometimes kill 
themselves because they simply are not gaining sufficient 
satisfaction to continue living and see no way of improving 
their lives.  Obviously, some individuals will choose to end 
their lives to make a point, sometimes political and sometimes 
religious.  Yet other individuals will kill themselves to hurt 
someone else.  Individuals in all of these cases are not 
necessarily clinically depressed, or psychologically disordered 
in some other way, but are simply making a choice that for them 
is rational and undistorted by an emotional illness or 
psychopathology.  With regard to Mr. Porter, it is readily 
apparent that there are insufficient data to understand what 
produced his suicide, a state of affairs that I would attribute 
to Dr. Lowry not obtaining sufficient information to arrive at a 
reasonable conclusion.  Clearly, his report contains a variety 
of conclusions that are not supported by the data he collected.  
Additionally, I believe that document indicates he performed a 
cursory investigation, a sorry state of affairs. 

 
There are some additional factors that I think need to be 

considered in approaching Dr. Lowry’s deposition in particular, 
and this case, in general.  One such consideration is Labor Code 
section 3600.  As discussed above, that section states that a 
death is not compensable if it was intentionally self-inflicted.  
With regard to this portion of the law, my reading of page 18 of 
Dr. Lowry’s report indicates that Mr. Porter died as a result of 
“a self-inflicted gunshot wound to the right side of the head.”  
As such, it is difficult to imagine how such a behavior was not 
intentionally produced.  How does one shoot oneself in the head 
in such a manner that it was not intentionally self-inflicted?  
I suppose it could be an accident, but a “self-inflicted gunshot 
wound” to the head seems to be defined as intentional.  While I 
can imagine that a person might accidentally fire a gun or be 
shot by someone, I certainly cannot imagine how one can 
“unintentionally” self-inflict a gunshot wound to the head.  
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Whether that decision is a wise one is another matter, but on 
the face of it, all such decisions are intentional and self-
inflicted.  In all seriousness, how is it possible to commit 
suicide by a “self-inflicted gunshot wound” to the head in such 
a manner that it is not an intentional act?  One answer to this 
question is that the individual had a mental disorder that 
clouded their judgment.  However, clearly there is no evidence 
of such a disorder in Dr. Lowry’s report. 

 
From a psychological point of view, suicide has long been 

studied and written about in the professional literature.  As 
alluded to above, that literature is very clear in indicating 
that some people who are depressed commit suicide while suicide 
is a choice made by some people who are not depressed.  However, 
for the sake of argument, let’s assume that Mr. Porter was 
depressed and that his depression at least contributed to his 
decision to end his life.  A reading of page 11 of Dr. Lowry’s 
report indicates that “Mr. Harold Jackson”, who is seemingly 
Phillip Porter, was placed on antidepressant medication in 2005, 
prescribed by Dr. Marshak.  On page 14, Dr. Lowry reviewed Dr. 
Marshak’s records indicating that he prescribed antidepressant 
medication in the form of Zoloft as early as 2004 and increased 
the dosage in January, 2005 and again in March, 2005.  In this 
regard, it has been known for some time that a variety of anti-
depressants carry with them an increased risk for suicide (e.g., 
Breggin, P.R., Antidepressant-induced suicide, violence and 
mania:  Risks for military personnel.  The International Journal 
of Risk and Safety in Medicine.  2010, 22, 149-157).  Thus, it 
is possible that Mr. Porter was, in fact, depressed prior to his 
suicide, for reasons that are not clear from reading Dr. Lowry’s 
report, and that the psychotropic medications taken to alleviate 
that depression was the predominant cause of his suicide.  Of 
course, we do not know if Mr. Porter was taking antidepressant 
medication at the time of his death, some six years after he was 
last prescribed Zoloft by Dr. Marshak, who is a Family 
Practitioner and not board certified in psychiatry or any other 
medical discipline. 

 
In addition to the above, it should be considered that 

there are many disorders that have symptoms of depression, such 
as Personality Disorders, and likewise there are many causes of 
depression.  Work could be one such cause but there is nothing 
in the data presented in Dr. Lowry’s report to indicate that if 
Mr. Porter was depressed, that his work was the predominant 
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cause.  Moreover, one should always keep in mind that although 
it is possible that Mr. Porter’s work produced his depression, 
judging from Dr. Lowry’s report it is also possible that his 
depression produced his complaints about work.  

 
 In a manner related to the above, Labor Code section 3600 
also states that a worker’s death is not compensable if they 
“willfully and deliberately” caused their own death.  Exactly 
the same argument as noted above to the notion of intentional 
self-infliction applies to this concept.  In short, excluding 
accidents, from a psychological perspective it is difficult to 
imagine how a person can shoot themselves in the head, causing 
their death, in such a manner that they did not “willfully and 
deliberately” cause their own death.  In fact, suicide is 
actually defined as a willful and deliberate cause of one’s own 
death.  In this respect, the Oxford Dictionary of Psychology 
defines suicide as, “The act of killing oneself deliberately.”  
Regardless, at the risk of being flippant about Mr. Porter’s 
demise I am reminded of the comedian Flip Wilson who “explained” 
a variety of unusual behaviors with his tongue in cheek comment, 
“the devil made him do it.”   

 
Overall, given the various statements made by Dr. Lowry, he 

provided no evidence of any form of a Major Depressive Disorder, 
no data linking the cause of a Major Depressive Disorder to Mr. 
Porter’s Indecorp employment, and no data indicating that Mr. 
Porter was suffering from a DSM psychological disorder at any 
time in his life.  However, whether or not Mr. Porter was 
psychologically disordered hardly matters in this litigation.  
Clearly, what does matter is the answer to the question, “Is Dr. 
Lowry’s report credible?”  And that answer is a resounding, 
“No.” 

 
 In addition to the above, there is nothing in the data 
presented in Dr. Lowry’s report to indicate that if Mr. Porter 
was suffering from a psychological disorder, that his work was 
the predominant cause.  Moreover, the only thing that is clear 
is that there were no data in Dr. Lowry’s report to demonstrate 
that Mr. Porter had a psychological disorder as a result of his 
work at Indecorp and that his suicide was intentionally self-
inflicted as well as willfully and deliberately caused by Mr. 
Porter.   
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Summary of the major flaws in Dr. Lowry’s report of September 
28, 2014 
 
1. Dr. Lowry provided insufficient data to conclude that Mr. 
Porter had ever suffered a DSM psychological disorder, a 
psychiatric injury or a psychiatric disability as a result of 
his work at Indecorp.   
 
2. Dr. Lowry diagnosed a “Major Depressive Disorder” but his 
verbal description of his diagnosis is incomplete since he did 
not specify if the Major Depressive Disorder he said was present 
was of the Single Episode or the Recurrent variety nor did he 
state the severity of the disorder. 
 
3. Dr. Lowry provided a numerical diagnostic code of 296.20, 
which is used to diagnose a Major Depressive Disorder, Single 
Episode, Unspecified where the use of the modifier or specifier 
of “Unspecified” indicates that the doctor had inadequate 
information to specify the severity of the diagnosed Major 
Depressive Disorder, which in turn indicates that Dr. Lowry had 
inadequate information to understand Mr. Porter at the time of 
his death. 
 
4. Dr. Lowry stated on page 19 that he used the DSM-IV, an 
apparent violation of Labor Code section 3208.3 since the DSM-IV 
was replaced by the DSM-IV-TR in 2000. 
 
5.  Dr. Lowry diagnosed a Major Depressive Disorder but a 
reading of the DSM criteria for that disorder and his report of 
his interview of Charlene Porter revealed that there are 
absolutely no data indicating that he obtained information 
indicative of any form of a Major Depressive Disorder. 
 
6. The diagnosis of a Major Depressive Disorder requires that 8 
of the 9 possible symptoms of a Major Depressive Disorder must 
be found to occur at least “nearly every day,” but Dr. Lowry 
provided no such data concerning the frequency of Mr. Porter’s 
symptoms.   
 
7. Considering that a Mental Status Examination procedures a set 
of observations of the patient that are made by the doctor under 
reasonably controlled conditions, employing a relatively 
standard set of examining techniques and questions, and 
considering that Mr. Porter died on August 30, 2011 from suicide 
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and could not possibly be observed by Dr. Lowry in a face-to-
face interview, Dr. Lowry inappropriately provided a section of 
his report on page 12 called Mental Status Examination. 
 
8. Considering that the results of the MMPI-2 provide 
information about the test-taker’s personality and their 
credibility with respect to provide information about themselves 
as well as the possible existence of psychopathology, Dr. Lowry 
inappropriately administered the MMPI-2 to Charlene Porter and 
incorrectly concluded that the MMPI-2 data assessed Ms. Porter’s 
credibility with respect to providing information about her 
deceased husband. 
 
9. Dr. Lowry did not have any medical records indicating that 
Mr. Porter met the criteria for a Major Depressive Disorder. 
 
10. Dr. Lowry did not review any medical records from credible 
psychiatrists or psychologists who concurred with his diagnosis 
of a “Major Depressive Disorder.” 
 
11. Dr. Lowry did not review a coroner’s autopsy report that 
could have shed light on Mr. Porter’s behavior and death. 
 
12. Dr. Lowry concluded that the predominant cause of Mr. 
Porter’s psychiatric injury was his work at Indecorp although 
there were no data demonstrating that work caused any form of a 
Major Depressive Disorder or any other DSM-IV disorder, which in 
turn produced his suicide. 
 
13. Dr. Lowry provided absolutely no data supporting his 
conclusion that Mr. Porter’s work led him to an inability to 
control his behavior.  
 
14. Dr. Lowry never provided any data indicating that Mr. 
Porter’s suicide was not intentionally self-inflicted. 
 
15. Dr. Lowry never provided any data indicating that Mr. Porter 
did not willfully and deliberately cause his own death. 
 
16. Dr. Lowry never provided any data indicating that Mr. 
Porter’s death was the result of an irresistible impulse.  
 
 Thank you for the opportunity to participate in this 
interesting case.  Below you will find some suggestions for 
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questions to ask Dr. Lowry during his deposition that may be 
helpful.  Additionally, after you have read the contents of this 
report, I urge you to contact me if you have any questions about 
its contents or would like to discuss any of the issues raised. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
______________________________________   
Bruce Leckart, Ph.D.     
Clinical Psychologist (PSY 4745)     
Professor Emeritus of Psychology  
San Diego State University   
 
 
Signed in the County of Los Angeles on      . 
 
BL:rh 
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Questions I would not want to be asked if I was Dr. Lowry 
 
Dr. Lowry, I would like you to understand that until I state 
differently, the questions I am going to ask you are about your 
report of September 28, 2014. 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm that on page 1 you stated 
that you wrote your report of your “Qualified Psychiatric 
Medical Examination”? 
 
Dr. Lowry, were you the appointed Panel Qualified Medical 
Evaluator in the case of John Porter vs. Indecorp? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that on page 2 you 
indicated that you spent two hours interviewing Ms. Charlene 
Porter, Mr. Porter’s widow, and on page 1 your stated that your 
interview took place on September 28, 2014? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that on page 19 you 
stated that you used the DSM-IV? 
 
Dr. Lowry, are you aware that the DSM-IV-TR, the successor to 
the DSM-IV, was published in May, 2000, making the DSM-IV 
obsolete at that time? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read a discussion of your reasons for using an outdated 
diagnostic manual at the time of your September 28, 2014 report 
of Mr. Porter’s psychological autopsy? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that on page 19 of 
your report you diagnosed Mr. Porter with a “Major Depressive 
Disorder” (296.20) on Axis I? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that on page 20 you 
provided your conclusions on Axis III and Axis IV? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find your diagnostic conclusions about Axis II and Axis V? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that you did not 
include any diagnostic conclusions about Axis II in your report, 
which is the Axis where the doctor normally provides information 
about Personality Disorders? 
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Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that you did not 
include Axis V in your report, which is the Axis where the 
doctor normally provides information about the individual’s 
current and past levels of Global Assessment of Functioning 
(GAF) score? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that on page 20 of 
your report you concluded that Mr. Porter sustained a 
psychiatric injury as a result of his employment at Indecorp? 
 
Dr. Lowry, would you agree with the statement that if an 
individual has not suffered a DSM psychological disorder, and/or 
is not suffering from a psychological disorder, that they have 
not had a psychiatric injury as a result of their work as that 
concept is defined by Labor Code section 3208.3? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that you chose not to 
follow DSM-IV requirements for the diagnosis of a Major 
Depressive Disorder and verbally specify whether the disorder is 
of the Recurrent or Single Episode variety? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that you chose not to 
follow DSM-IV requirements for the diagnosis of a Major 
Depressive Disorder and verbally specify the severity of Mr. 
Porter’s supposed Major Depressive Disorder? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that the numerical 
diagnostic code of 296.20 that you used is reserved in the DSM-
IV for a Major Depressive Disorder, Single Episode, Unspecified? 
 
Dr. Levin, isn’t it true that in DSM-IV terminology the use of 
the concept of “Unspecified” is an explicit statement that the 
Severity of Mr. Porter’s Major Depressive Disorder was not being 
specified by you or that you did not have enough information 
about Mr. Porter to understand his condition? 
 
Dr. Lowry, I am handing you a copy of page 327 taken from the 
DSM-IV that describes the diagnostic criteria for a Major 
Depressive Disorder.  Are you familiar with these criteria? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find the history provided by Charlene Porter that indicates that 
Mr. Porter met the criteria for any Major Depressive Episode? 
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Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the qualitative nature of Mr. Porter’s 
symptoms or complaints based on Charlene Porter’s account, which 
led you to conclude that Mr. Porter was clinically depressed? 
 
Dr. Lowry, as you can see from reading page 327 of the DSM-IV, 
eight of the nine symptoms of a Major Depressive Episode must be 
found to be present at least “nearly every day.”  Will you 
please tell me where in your report I can find information about 
the frequency of Charlene Porter’s account of Mr. Porter’s 
complaints that indicate that they were occurring at least 
“nearly every day”? 
 
Dr. Lowry, as you can see from reading page 327 of the DSM-IV, 
in order for a Major Depressive Disorder to be diagnosed 
correctly at least one of the symptoms must be either a 
depressed mood or a loss of interest in pleasure.  Will you 
please tell me where in your report you stated that Charlene 
Porter reported Mr. Porter’s complaint of depression such that 
it was clear that he had a depressed mood or a loss of interest 
in pleasure? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find information about the course over time of what you 
concluded was Mr. Porter’s Major Depressive Disorder? 
   
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find information about the intensity of what you concluded was 
Mr. Porter’s Major Depressive Disorder?   
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find information about the duration of what you concluded was 
Mr. Porter’s depressive episodes?   
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find information about the onset or when Mr. Porter developed 
what you concluded was his Major Depressive Disorder? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that on page 5 you 
reported that Charlene Porter reported Mr. Porter’s complaint of 
“trouble sleeping”? 
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Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a history of Charlene Porter’s report of Mr. Porter’s 
sleeping behavior at a time prior to his reported injury at 
Indecorp that includes data about the number of hours of sleep 
he was getting per night, the time it normally was taking him to 
fall asleep, a history of any middle of the night awakening, and 
a history of any early morning awakening?    
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a history of Charlene Porter’s account of Mr. Porter’s 
sleeping behavior at the time immediately preceding his suicide 
that includes data about the number of hours of sleep he was 
getting per night, the time it normally was taking him to fall 
asleep, a history of any middle of the night awakening, and a 
history of any early morning awakening?    
 
Dr. Lowry, in the absence of a complete history from Charlene 
Porter about Mr. Porter’s sleeping behavior at the time 
immediately preceding his suicide, and in the absence of a pre-
injury baseline for comparison purposes, what data are there in 
your report that indicates that he had any sleeping difficulties 
as a result of his employment at Indecorp?  
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about the specific actual events of Mr. Porter’s 
employment, including when they began and how often they 
occurred, that led to the development of his Major Depressive 
Disorder? 
 
Dr. Lowry, do you agree that a Mental Status Examination 
produces a set of observations that the doctor makes of a 
patient during a face-to-face evaluation employing a relatively 
standard set of examining techniques and questions? 
 
Dr. Lowry, do you agree that among the data obtained that Mental 
Status Examination produces information about the patient’s 
memory, concentration, insight and judgment? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that considering the 
obvious, that Mr. Porter was deceased at the time of your 
report, that you did not use any objective techniques to measure 
Mr. Porter’s memory, concentration, insight and judgment? 
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Dr. Lowry, considering that Mr. Porter died on August 30, 2011 
from suicide and could not possibly be observed by you in a 
face-to-face interview, will you please tell me where in your 
report you provided an explanation of your reasons for 
dedicating a section of your report to a Mental Status 
Examination? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that on pages 21 and 
24 through 32 of your report you discussed the results of Ms. 
Charlene Porter’s MMPI-2 performance? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that on page 23 you 
stated that you billed the carrier $315.45 for psychological 
testing procedures? 
 
Dr. Lowry, isn’t it true that the Minnesota Multiphasic 
Personality Inventory (MMPI) is the gold standard of 
psychological testing in that it has been demonstrated by more  
than 70 years of research to be capable of assessing 
psychopathology and the test-takers credibility in reporting 
their symptoms? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report you 
discussed your reasons for administering the MMPI-2 to Ms. 
Charlene Porter in light of the fact that her psychological 
condition was not being evaluated by you in conjunction with Mr. 
Porter’s workers’ compensation claim of a psychiatric injury? 
 
(Note:  If Dr. Lowry states that he used the MMPI-2 to assess 
Ms. Porter’s credibility you will want to ask him the following:  
“Dr. Lowry, isn’t it true that the MMPI-2 is not capable of 
assessing an individual’s credibility other than with regard to 
determining their believability with regard to their statements 
about themselves”?) 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm that on page 11 you stated 
that you reviewed medical documents for a person named “Harold 
Jackson”? 
 
Dr. Lowry, who is Harold Jackson? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that on page 14 you 
reported that Dr. Marshak, a family practitioner, prescribed 
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Zoloft to Mr. Porter in 2004 and increased the dosage in 
January, 2005 and again in March, 2005? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read your discussion of whether or not Mr. Porter was possibly 
taking antidepressant medication at the time of his suicide in 
August, 2011? 
 
Dr. Lowry, are you aware that anti-depressant medications have 
been implicated in the cause of suicides? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report you 
addressed the possibility that Mr. Porter’s suicide was a result 
of taking psychotropic medications? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you tell me where in your report I can read 
about any medical records from any mental health professional 
who concurred with your conclusion that Mr. Porter had a Major 
Depressive Disorder? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about your review of the coroner’s autopsy report? 
 
Dr. Lowry, in light of your not having read the coroner’s 
autopsy report can you eliminate the possibility that Mr. Porter 
was not under the influence of some medication or drug that 
clouded his consciousness at the time of his death? 
 
Dr. Lowry, in light of your not having read the coroner’s 
autopsy report can you eliminate the possibility that Mr. Porter 
was not suffering from some terminal medical illness that led 
him to take his own life?  
 
Dr. Lowry, in light of your not having read the coroner’s 
autopsy report isn’t it possible that there are a variety of 
scenarios that could have caused Mr. Porter’s death? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please confirm for me that on page 19 you 
stated that Charlene Porter discussed Mr. Porter’s symptoms when 
she said, “He was snippy, short, and appeared exasperated”?   
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about observations Charlene Porter made of Mr. Porter that 
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led her to conclude “He was snippy, short, and appeared 
exasperated”? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read a discussion about what Charlene Porter meant when she used 
the word “snippy”? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read a discussion about what Charlene Porter meant when she used 
the word “short”? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read a discussion about what Charlene Porter meant when she used 
the word “exasperated”? 
 
Dr. Lowry, are you aware that the Oxford Dictionary of 
Psychology defines suicide as, “The act of killing oneself 
deliberately”? 
 
Dr. Lowry, do you believe it is possible to involuntarily kill 
oneself in such a manner that it meets the definition of 
suicide? 
 
Dr. Lowry, do you agree that some people commit suicide for a 
variety of reasons, some of which obviously have nothing to do 
with their having a mental disorder? 
 
Dr. Lowry, are you aware that Labor Code section 3600 states 
that death is not compensable if it was intentionally self-
inflicted? 
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me what data in your report 
indicates that Mr. Porter did not die from an intentionally 
produced self-inflicted gunshot wound to the head?   
 
Dr. Lowry, will you please tell me where in your report you 
discussed how one shoots oneself in the head causing one’s death 
in such a manner that it is not an accident or not intentionally 
self-inflicted?   
 
Dr. Lowry, are you aware that Labor Code section 3600 states 
that death is not compensable if the individual has “willfully 
and deliberately” caused their own death? 
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Dr. Lowry, since it is true that your report assumes that Mr. 
Porter killed himself by shooting himself in the head, assuming 
that it was not an accident, will you tell me what data you have 
indicating that his doing so was not a willful and deliberate 
act?  
 
Dr. Lowry, given what we have talked about today, do you believe 
that in the report you wrote about Mr. Porter that you have 
provided a complete and accurate accounting of Mr. Porter that 
warrants the diagnosis you provided on page 19 of your report? 
 
Dr. Lowry, in light of your testimony today would you like to 
change any of the opinions you expressed in your report 
concerning Mr. Porter? 
 
Dr. Lowry, considering all of your testimony today, will you 
please tell me what information in your report indicates that 
Mr. Porter had ever had a psychiatric injury as a result of his 
work at Indecorp as the concept of a psychiatric injury is 
defined by Labor Code section 3208.3? 
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LIST OF APPENDICES 
 
Appendix A:  Recording procedures for Major Depressive Disorder 
taken from page 340 of the DSM-IV. 
 
Appendix B:  Diagnostic criteria for a Major Depressive Episode 
taken from page 327 of the DSM-IV. 
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Appendix A:  Recording procedures for Major Depressive Disorder 
taken from page 340 of the DSM-IV. 
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Appendix B:  Diagnostic criteria for a Major Depressive Episode 
taken from page 327 of the DSM-IV. 
 

 
 


